
May 1, 2024

The Honorable Robert Aderholt
Chairman
House Appropriations Subcommittee on 
Labor, Health and Human Services, 
Education, and Related Agencies
Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Rosa DeLauro
Ranking Member
House Appropriations Subcommittee on 
Labor, Health and Human Services, 
Education, and Related Agencies
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Aderholt and Ranking Member DeLauro:

As you develop the Fiscal Year 2025 (FY25) Departments of Labor, Health and Human 
Services, Education and Related Agencies appropriations legislation, we urge the committee to 
include increased funding for critical sexual and reproductive health programs, including the 
Title X Family planning program. Specifically, we request $512 million for the Title X family 
planning program. Since FY15, this program has been flat funded, pushing access to family 
planning services out of reach for many.

Title X is the only federal program dedicated to providing family planning services for people 
with low incomes and has received bipartisan recognition as a critical public resource. Title X 
funded health centers are lifelines in their communities, providing high-quality family planning 
and sexual health care, including cancer screenings, testing and treatment for sexually 
transmitted infections, contraceptive services and supplies, pregnancy testing, and other essential
health care services. In 2022 alone, Title X was able to support care at 4,126 health centers 
across all 50 states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. territories. Following the Supreme Court’s
decision in Dobbs v. Jackson and the ensuing health care crisis, it is more essential than ever to 
protect and support access to all reproductive and sexual health care, including contraception. 

These centers offer care to populations that often face severe structural barriers to accessing 
quality health care, such as people with low incomes, the uninsured or people with insufficient 
insurance, people of color, young people, people who live and work in rural areas, and LGBTQ 
people. Of the more than 2.6 million family planning users served in 2022, 31 percent identified 
themselves as people of color, and 37 percent identified as Hispanic and/or Latino. Further, 60 
percent of Title X users had household incomes at or below the federal poverty guidelines and 
nearly one-third were uninsured.1 

Currently, Title X is flat funded at $286.5 million for FY24, well below the $737 million that 
researchers from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), the Office of Population
Affairs (OPA), and George Washington University determined in 2016 would be needed 
annually just to provide family planning care to low-income women without insurance.2 Further, 
a 2023 report to the House Appropriations Committee demonstrates that the need has grown 

1 Clochard, A., Killewald, P., Larson, A., Leith, W., Paxton, N., Troxel, J., & Wong, M. (2023, October). Family Planning 
Annual Report: 2022 National Summary. Washington, DC: Office of Population Affairs, Office of the Assistant Secretary for 
Health, Department of Health and Human Services. 



significantly in recent years, with Health and Human Services (HHS) estimating that the program
would now need more than $1 billion for Title X to meet the needs for all eligible populations. . 
Unfortunately, these services are in serious jeopardy because of chronic underfunding to the Title
X program. Additionally, the Title X network is still recovering from the harm of the Trump 
administration’s 2019 rule while managing the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and current 
health care workforce and system challenges. 

Our request of $512 million would give the program necessary resources to begin to better meet 
the true need in our communities. We thank you for your consideration of this request and look 
forward to working with you throughout the FY25 appropriations process.

Sincerely,

 

Judy Chu
Member of Congress

Lizzie Fletcher
Member of Congress

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Debbie Dingell
Member of Congress

Jennifer L. McClellan
Member of Congress

Stephen F. Lynch
Member of Congress

2 Euna August, et al, “Projecting the Unmet Need and Costs for Contraception Services After the Affordable Care Act,” 
American Journal of Public Health (February 2016): 334-341.



Sharice L. Davids
Member of Congress

Doris Matsui
Member of Congress

Joaquin Castro
Member of Congress

Donald S. Beyer Jr.
Member of Congress

Suzan K. DelBene
Member of Congress

Lloyd Doggett
Member of Congress

Jason Crow
Member of Congress

Ritchie Torres
Member of Congress

Jake Auchincloss
Member of Congress

Grace F. Napolitano
Member of Congress



Jimmy Panetta
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Linda T. Sánchez
Member of Congress

Seth Moulton
Member of Congress

Jared Huffman
Member of Congress

Scott H. Peters
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Raúl M. Grijalva
Member of Congress

Marilyn Strickland
Member of Congress

Jim Costa
Member of Congress



Jimmy Gomez
Member of Congress

Maxine Waters
Member of Congress

Sheila Jackson Lee
Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal
Member of Congress

Pramila Jayapal
Member of Congress

Jim Himes
Member of Congress

Mary Sattler Peltola
Member of Congress

Yadira Caraveo, M.D.
Member of Congress

Lori Trahan
Member of Congress

Sydney Kamlager-Dove
Member of Congress



Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Eric Sorensen
Member of Congress

Yvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Bradley Scott Schneider
Member of Congress

Haley M. Stevens
Member of Congress

Diana DeGette
Member of Congress

Bill Foster
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress

James P. McGovern
Member of Congress

Andy Kim
Member of Congress



Patrick K. Ryan
Member of Congress

Jerrold Nadler
Member of Congress

Henry C. "Hank" Johnson, Jr.
Member of Congress

Maxwell Alejandro Frost
Member of Congress

Anna G. Eshoo
Member of Congress

Greg Stanton
Member of Congress

John B. Larson
Member of Congress

Donald Norcross
Member of Congress

Kathy Castor
Member of Congress

Colin Z. Allred
Member of Congress



Brittany Pettersen
Member of Congress

Terri A. Sewell
Member of Congress

Lisa Blunt Rochester
Member of Congress

Ilhan Omar
Member of Congress

Frank Pallone, Jr.
Member of Congress

Jahana Hayes
Member of Congress

Nikema Williams
Member of Congress

Val Hoyle
Member of Congress

Chris Pappas
Member of Congress

Steven Horsford
Member of Congress



Jared Moskowitz
Member of Congress

Melanie Stansbury
Member of Congress

Ann McLane Kuster
Member of Congress

Sylvia R. Garcia
Member of Congress

André Carson
Member of Congress

Joyce Beatty
Member of Congress

Daniel T. Kildee
Member of Congress

Mike Levin
Member of Congress

Juan Vargas
Member of Congress

Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress



Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Steve Cohen
Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress

Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

Glenn Ivey
Member of Congress

Dan Goldman 
Member of Congress

Mike Thompson
Member of Congress

Madeleine Dean
Member of Congress

Gabe Vasquez
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress



Adam Smith
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress

Robert Garcia
Member of Congress

Tony Cárdenas
Member of Congress

Abigail Davis Spanberger
Member of Congress

Josh Gottheimer
Member of Congress

Seth Magaziner
Member of Congress

Gabe Amo
Member of Congress

Becca Balint
Member of Congress

Earl Blumenauer
Member of Congress



Nikki Budzinski
Member of Congress

Gerald E. Connolly
Member of Congress

Angie Craig
Member of Congress

Jasmine Crockett
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

Chrissy Houlahan
Member of Congress

Robin L. Kelly
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress

Kathy E. Manning
Member of Congress



Gwen S. Moore
Member of Congress

Delia C. Ramirez
Member of Congress

John P. Sarbanes
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky
Member of Congress

Brad Sherman
Member of Congress

Mikie Sherrill
Member of Congress

Elissa Slotkin
Member of Congress

Dina Titus
Member of Congress

Paul D. Tonko
Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress



Vicente Gonzalez
Member of Congress

Jamaal Bowman, Ed.D.
Member of Congress

Mark Takano
Member of Congress

Hillary J. Scholten
Member of Congress

Marie Gluesenkamp Perez
Member of Congress

Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress

Adam B. Schiff
Member of Congress

Rashida Tlaib
Member of Congress

Alma S. Adams, Ph.D.
Member of Congress

Greg Landsman
Member of Congress



Kim Schrier, M.D.
Member of Congress

Stacey E. Plaskett
Member of Congress

Barbara Lee
Member of Congress

Katie Porter
Member of Congress

Jared Golden
Member of Congress

Rick Larsen
Member of Congress

Robert J. Menendez
Member of Congress

David Scott
Member of Congress

John Garamendi
Member of Congress

Lucy McBath
Member of Congress



Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Dean Phillips
Member of Congress

Ruben Gallego
Member of Congress

Sheila Cherfilus-McCormick
Member of Congress

Chris Deluzio
Member of Congress

Frank J. Mrvan
Member of Congress

Ayanna Pressley
Member of Congress

Cori Bush
Member of Congress

Troy Carter
Member of Congress

Bill Pascrell, Jr.
Member of Congress



Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez
Member of Congress

Al Green
Member of Congress
Ranking Member, 
Subcommittee on Oversight 
and Investigations

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress


